June 1, 2015 Borough Council Meeting

The regular monthly meeting of the Stewartstown Borough Council was called to order at 7:00 p.m. In attendance were: Bill Gemmill, Roy Burkins, Polly Kreiss, Jerry Writer and Kenton Kurtz. Also in attendance were: Attorney Craig Sharnetzka, Melissa Matthews, Jason Brenneman (substituting for Dennis Sarpen) and Ira Walker. Michael Ellinger and Gordon Wisnom were absent. 
Mr. Gemmill chaired the meeting in Mr. Wisnom’s absence. 

GENERAL BUSINESS
Mr. Burkins made a motion to appoint Robert Herzberger as the new Mayor of Stewartstown.  Mr. Kurtz seconded and the motion was carried. 

Mr. Kurtz made a motion to approve the minutes from the May 4, 2015 Council meeting. Ms. Kreiss seconded and the motion was carried.  
Ms. Kreiss made a motion to approve the general fund financial statements, including checks dated May 2 through May 20, 2015 totaling $11,120.31, seconded by Mr. Burkins and the motion was carried.  Ms. Kreiss made a motion to approve the checks dated May 21 through May 29, 2015 totaling $4,968.58 seconded by Mr. Writer and the motion was carried. 
Mr. Kurtz made a motion to approve the sewer fund financial statement, including checks dated May 2 through May 20, 2015 totaling $29,776.93 seconded by Mr. Burkins and the motion was carried.  Mr. Burkins made a motion to approve the checks dated May 21 through May 29, 2015 totaling $2,718.00 seconded by Mr. Kurtz and the motion was carried. 
 Mr. Writer made a motion to approve the water fund financial statement, including checks dated May 2 through May 20, 2015 totaling $27,434.04 seconded by Ms. Kreiss and the motion was carried.  Mr. Burkins made a motion to approve the checks dated May 21 through May 29,, 2015 totaling $23,722.06 seconded by Ms. Kreiss and the motion passed unanimously.  
PUBLIC COMMENT

Council recognized Anna MacBurney.  Ms. MacBurney is the store owner at 6 South Main Street.  She was requesting permission to install a no parking sign in front of her store for FedEx deliveries.  Council discussed the issue and while they do not want to have no parking signs, they asked Ms. MacBurney to consider loading zone signs or 15 minute parking signs. Attorney Sharnetzka is going to review the options and Ms. MacBurney will submit a list of times that the deliveries occur.  
Discussion also centered on the safety on the road with the school bus stop and sidewalk issues.  

SOLICITOR’S REPORT
Attorney Sharnetzka stated he was working on the Realty Transfer Tax Ordinance.  The Ordinance should be updated to coincide with the State Act.  He will have a draft for next month.

Attorney Sharnetzka stated that he has reviewed the Workers Comp as it relates to the non-emergency events, specifically those servicing events outside of the jurisdiction. A letter needs to be written to the Fire Police Captain from the entity requesting services.   The Fire Police Captain needs to bring the letter for approval from Council.   Once the service is approved, Council needs to respond in writing to the municipality requested the service.   Also, letters should be sent outlining the procedure to anyone that requests services. 
The New Mayor will serve until the end of the year.  Both parties can nominate a candidate for Mayor; write in nominees are also allowed.  The elected Mayor will hold the position for 2 years.    

ENGINEER’S REPORT

Mr. Brenneman was recognized by Council.   Only one bid was received for the work needed on Hickory Street. Mr. Burkins made a motion to approve the cost of $16,922.60 of materials from York Materials Group LLC.  Mr. Kurtz seconded.  The motion was rescinded.   Mr. Kurtz made a motion to approve the cost of $27,108.17 to repair the entire length of Hickory Street by W. Craig Adams Inc.  Mr. Burkins seconded and the motion was carried.  Mr. Burkins made a motion to approve the cost of $18,891.05 to W. Craig Adams for the work on Hickory Street.  Ms. Kreiss seconded and the motion was carried. Mr. Burkins made a motion to approve the unit price of $69.40 for the furnishing and deliver of 9.5 mm SuperPave Wearing Course and $63.10 per unit of 19mm SuperPave Binder Course from York Materials Group LLC.  The motion includes paying only for what is used.  Mr. Kurtz seconded and the motion was carried. 
OPERATOR’S REPORT
Mr. Walker presented his report for Council. 

Mr. Kurtz made a motion to approve the cost of replacing the circuit breaker for Control Systems 21 for a cost of $288.  Ms. Kreiss seconded and the motion was carried.

Mr. Writer made a motion to approve the order of lab supplies for the water and sewer departments form Hach Laboratories for a cost of $1,098.71.  Ms. Kreiss seconded and the motion was carried. 
VICE-PRESIDENT’S REPORT

Mr. Burkins made a motion to approve the HARP Grant Project payment request for the amount of $34,372.00.  Mr. Writer seconded and the motion was carried.  The Borough will be reimbursed the grant amount of $30,400 from DCED.  HARP has been invoiced the difference of $3,972.00.
Mr. Kurtz made a motion to accept the resignation of Jill Hamme for the Planning Commission.  The term is set to expire December 31, 2015. Mr. Burkins seconded and the motion was carried. 

Ms. Kreiss made a motion to approve the Hill Street Development Plan with the waiver of a 
Preliminary plan, the waiver of cart way width and the waiver of subdivision of Land Development Ordinance.  Mr. Kurtz seconded and the motion was carried. 
Mr. Kurtz made a motion to appoint Mayor Hertzberger as the alternate on the Southern Regional Police Commission.  Ms. Kreiss seconded and the motion was carried.

Council tabled the replacement for Mayor Smith on the Exit 4, Rt. 83 project.  

Council was encouraged to let Ms. Matthews know if they plan on attending the York County Borough’s Association June meeting by June 12th.

Residents have received visits from solicitors in regards to changing utility providers.  Ms. Almony agreed to check with other municipalities regarding Ordinances to protect residents. 

A new utility bill printer was installed at the Borough Office.  The printer cost much less than the approved amount.  The cost of $935.00 was split between sewer, water and trash.

At this time, 8:20 pm, Council recessed for an Executive Session.  Council reconvened at 8:37 pm.  
There being no further business, Mr. Burkins made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Ms. Kreiss and the Stewartstown Borough Council meeting adjourned at 8:38 pm. 
Respectfully Submitted,
Cindy McCartin

Minute Taker/Transcriber  
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